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Commonwealth Transportation Board 
W. Sheppard Miller, III                         1401 East Broad Street                   (804) 482-5818 
Chairperson                           Richmond, Virginia 23219                 Fax:  (804) 786-2940     
             

MEETING OF THE COMMONWEALTH TRANSPORTATION BOARD 
AGENDA 

VDOT Central Office Auditorium 
1221 East Broad Street 

Richmond, Virginia 23219 
May 17, 2022 

Upon adjournment of the May 17, 2022 Workshop meeting. 
 

Public Comments: 
 
 
Approval of Minutes: 
     April 19, 2022 
 
OFFICE OF LAND USE:     Presenting: Robert Hofrichter 

       Division Director 
 

1. Action on Transfer of Routes F-906 and F-907 
From VDOT Primary System to the Local System of Roads, Located in the Lynchburg District. 

 
 

LOCATION AND DESIGN DIVISION: Presenting: Emmett Hetzel 
Division Administrator 

2. Action on Limited Access Control Changes (LACCs) for the I-495 Express Lanes Northern 
Extension (NEXT) from Route 267 (Dulles Toll Road) Interchange to the George Washington 
Memorial Parkway Fairfax County Located in the Northern Virginia District. 

 
INFRASTRUCTURE INVESTMENT DIVISION: Presenting: Kimberly Pryor 
        Division Director 
 
3. Action on FY22-27 Six-Year Improvement Program Transfers for  

March 19, 2022 through April 20, 2022. 
 

4. Action on Addition of Projects to the Six-Year Improvement Program for 
Fiscal Years 2022-2027. 
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5. Action on SMART SCALE Project Second Budget Increase for Interstate 81 at Exit 300

Southbound Acceleration Lane Extension UPC 111054 in Warren County Located in the
Staunton District.

MAINTENANCE DIVISION: Presenting: Robbie Prezioso 
Division Administrator 

6. Action on Commemorative naming of the bridge on Route 871, Sunbright Highway, at the
intersection of Route 871 and Route 653, Scott County as the “Kenneth (Kenny) Fannon
Memorial Bridge” Located in the Bristol District.

7. Action on Commemorative naming of the bridge on Route 1228, Gov. Stanley Highway, over the
Smith River, Henry County as the “George S. Frame Memorial Bridge” Located in the Salem
District.

8. Action on Commemorative naming of the bridge on Route 609, Daniels Creek Road, over the
Smith River, Henry County as the “John Hughes Mitchell Memorial Bridge” Located in the
Salem District.

9. Action on Commemorative naming of the bridge on Route 701, Field Avenue, over the Smith
River, Henry County as the “John J. Johnston Fieldale Bridge” Located in the Salem District.

10. Action on Commemorative naming of the bridge on U.S. Route 220, Greensboro Road, over
William F. Stone Highway, Henry County as the “Paul Edward Grubb Memorial Bridge” Located
in the Salem District.

11. Action on Commemorative naming of the bridge on U.S. Route 220 Business, North Virginia
Avenue, over Reed Creek, Henry County as the “Willis Herman Ferguson Memorial Bridge”
Located in the Salem District.

12. Action on Commemorative naming of the bridge on U.S. Route 220, William F. Stone Highway,
over the Smith River, Henry County as the “George Melvin Brown Memorial Bridge” Located in
the Salem District.

SCHEDULING AND CONTRACT: 
Presenting:  Greg Henion 
Deputy State Construction Engineer 

13. Bids

NEW BUSINESS: 

ADJOURNMENT: 
# # # 
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W. Sheppard Miller, III    1401 East Broad Street     (804) 482-5818
Chairperson  Richmond, Virginia 23219 Fax:  (804) 786-2940

Agenda item # 1

RESOLUTION

OF THE

COMMONWEALTH TRANSPORTATION BOARD

May 17, 2022

MOTION

Made By:    Seconded By: 

Action:   

Title: 

Title: Transfer – Primary System of State Highways to Local System

WHEREAS, the City Council of Lynchburg desires the transfer of Route F-906 and 
Route F-907 (Liberty Mountain Drive) in the City of Lynchburg from the Primary System of 
State Highways to the local system of roads, pursuant to §33.2-315, Code of Virginia 1950, as 
amended.   The road segments’ lengths total 0.92 of a mile and are located entirely within the 
corporate limits of the City of Lynchburg; and

WHEREAS, the City of Lynchburg receives road payments for the maintenance of its 
road system in accordance with §33.2-319, Code of Virginia 1950, as amended; and

WHEREAS, the City Council of Lynchburg provided the Commissioner of Highways 
with a resolution, attached hereto as Exhibit A, requesting the transfer of Route F-906 and Route 
F-907, as seen in the map attached hereto as Exhibit B; and

WHEREAS, pursuant to §33.2-315, Code of Virginia 1950, as amended, the 
Commonwealth Transportation Board may transfer a street from the Primary System of State 
Highways to the local system of roads of a locality that receives road payments under §33.2-319, 
Code of Virginia 1950, as amended;
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NOW THERFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the road segments identified below, are 
hereby ordered transferred from the Primary System of State Highways to the local system of 
roads, pursuant to § 33.2-315, Code of Virginia, 1950, as amended. 

 

 

Primary System of State Highways 

 

Transfer 

 

Lynchburg 
City of Lynchburg 

 Route F-906     0.34 Mi. 

 Route F-907     0.58 Mi. 
 

 

Total Mileage Transferred from the Primary System:  0.92 Mi. 

 

#### 



CTB Decision Brief 

Transfer of Routes F-906 and F-907 
From VDOT Primary System to the Local System of Roads 

Located in the City of Lynchburg 

Issue:  The City Council of Lynchburg has requested the Commonwealth Transportation Board 
(CTB) transfer the 0.34 mile length of Route F-906 and the 0.58 mile length of Route F-907 
(Liberty Mountain Drive) in the City of Lynchburg from the Primary System of State Highways 
to the City of Lynchburg’s local road system.  

Facts: Routes F-906 and F-907 are located in the City of Lynchburg, which receives 
maintenance payments in accordance with § 33.2-319.  The frontage road, located east of U.S. 
Route 29/460, now functions as a city street, not as a frontage road, and the City desires to 
continue to maintain the street.   

The City of Lynchburg provided a resolution, dated March 8, 2022 (Exhibit A, attached), 
indicating the City of Lynchburg’s request to transfer the total 0.92 mile length of Routes F-906 
and F-907 (noted in blue on Exhibit B, attached) from the state’s Primary system to the local 
system. 

Upon review of the area, Virginia Department of Transportation (VDOT) staff determined the 
0.92 mile road segments should be transferred from the Primary System of State Highways, 
pursuant to § 33.2-315 of the Code of Virginia, in accordance with the City of Lynchburg’s 
request. 

Recommendations: VDOT recommends the Commonwealth Transportation Board approve the 
transfer of the 0.92 mile length of Routes F-906 and F-907 as referenced above. 

Action Required by CTB: The Code of Virginia requires a majority of the Board’s members to 
approve the change proposed in this brief.   

Result if Approved:  If approved, VDOT will suspend all its maintenance activity on the 
roadway and the road will be transferred to the locality’s system and become part of the Urban 
System. 

Options: Approve or Deny 



 

 

 

Exhibit A 

City of Lynchburg Resolution, dated March 8, 2022 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 

  



 

Exhibit B 

Sketch of Proposed Route F-906 and F-907 Transfer 
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RESOLUTION 

OF THE 

COMMONWEALTH TRANSPORTATION BOARD 

 

May 17, 2022  

 

MOTION 

 

Made By:      Seconded By:     Action:       

 

Title: Limited Access Control Changes (LACCs) for the I-495 Express Lanes 

Northern Extension (NEXT) from Route 267 (Dulles Toll Road) Interchange to the 

George Washington Memorial Parkway 

Fairfax County 

 

 

WHEREAS, on October 4, 1956, the State Highway Commission, predecessor to the 
Commonwealth Transportation Board (CTB), designated the Interstate Highway System, 
including I-495, to be  Limited Access Highways in accordance with then Article 3, Chapter 1, 
Title 33 of the 1950 Code of  Virginia, as amended, and established the limited access line 
locations and limits as “the final locations of said routes, including all necessary grade 
separations, interchanges, ramps, etc.”; and  

 

 
WHEREAS, State Highway Project 0495-029-419, PE101 (UPC# 113414), extends the 

I-495 Express Lanes Northern Extension (NEXT) by approximately three (3) miles from Route 
267 (Dulles Toll Road) Interchange to the George Washington Memorial Parkway in the 
vicinity of the American Legion Bridge to reduce congestion, improve safety and travel 
reliability, and provide additional travel choices. In addition, (i) a sidewalk will be provided 
along Route 694 (Lewinsville Road); (ii) a shared use path will be provided along Route 738 
(Old Dominion Drive); (iii) a sidewalk and shared use path will be provided along Route 193 
(Georgetown Pike); (iv) a sidewalk will be provided along Live Oak Drive; and (v) a shared use 
path will be provided along I-495 NB near the George Washington Memorial Parkway 
Interchange, all within the areas designated as limited access (the “Project”); and  
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WHEREAS, the expansion of I-495 requires modifications to the existing limited 
access lines as shown on the Limited Access Line Exhibits and the Limited Access Control 
Point Stations and Offsets Table (attached); and 

 

 

WHEREAS, Virginia Department of Transportation (VDOT) held a Virtual 
Location and Design Public Hearing (“Hearing”) for the Project, including the current and 
proposed locations of the limited access lines, on Monday, October 5, 2020, between 7:00 
pm and 9:30 pm via Webex and allowed public input to be collected concerning the 
request: and 

 
 
WHEREAS, VDOT held an In-Person (by appointment) Hearing for the Project, 

including the current and proposed locations of the limited access lines, on Thursday, 
October 8, 2020, between 4:00 pm and 8:00 pm at 1234 Ingleside Avenue, McLean, VA 
22101, and allowed public input to be collected concerning the request; and 

 

 

WHEREAS, proper notice of the Hearings were given in advance and posted on the 
Project website, and all citizens were given a full opportunity to express their opinions and 
recommendations for or against the Project as presented, their statements being duly recorded; 
and 

 

 

WHEREAS, the economic, social and environmental effects of the Project have been 
duly examined and given proper consideration and this evidence, along with all other relevant 
evidence, has been carefully reviewed; and 

 

 

WHEREAS, VDOT’s Northern Virginia District Office has reviewed and approved the 
Interchange Justification Report Addendum on December 21, 2021, and found that it adequately 
addresses the impacts from the Project and the proposed LACCs; and 

 

 

WHEREAS, the Project is in compliance with National Environmental Policy Act 
(NEPA) requirements and a Revised Environmental Assessment was prepared under an 
agreement between VDOT and the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA) and a Finding of 
No Significant Impact was approved on June 29, 2021; and 
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WHEREAS, the Project is located within a non-attainment area for ozone; and meets all 
applicable federal and state transportation conformity regulatory requirements as well as air 
quality guidance under NEPA. A Revised Air Quality Report Technical Report was completed 
by VDOT in coordination with FHWA in May 2021, and was approved by FHWA on June 29, 
2021, finding that the Project will not cause or contribute to a new violation of the National 
Ambient Air Quality Standards established by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency and 
thus will not have an adverse impact on air quality; and 

 

 

WHEREAS, the Project is in Fairfax County and the County Board of Supervisors 
endorsed the proposed LACCs via resolution at their regular meeting on April 12, 2022 
(attached); and 

 

 

WHEREAS, the FHWA provided approval for State Highway Project 0495-029-419, 
P101 (UPC# 113414) and the proposed LACCs on April 11, 2022 (attached); and 
 

 

WHEREAS, VDOT’s Chief Engineer has determined that the proposed LACCs will not 
adversely affect the safety or operation of the highways; and 

 

 

WHEREAS, VDOT has reviewed the requested LACCs and determined that all are in 
compliance with § 33.2-401 of the Code of Virginia and that the requirements of 24 VAC 30-
401-20 have been met; and 

 
 

WHEREAS, VDOT recommends approval of the LACCs as shown on the Limited 
Access Line Exhibits and the Limited Access Control Point Stations and Offsets Table 
(attached). 

 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, in accordance with § 33.2-401 of the Code 

of Virginia and 24 VAC 30-401-10 et seq., that the CTB hereby finds and concurs in the 
determinations and recommendations of VDOT made herein, and directs that I-495 continue to 
be designated as a limited access control area, with the boundaries of limited access control 
being modified from the current locations as shown on the on the Limited Access Line Exhibits 
and the Limited Access Control Point Stations and Offsets Table (attached). 
 
 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the location of the sidewalks and shared use paths  
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within the area designated as limited access, and its construction and maintenance, is approved as  
proposed and presented at the Hearings, as the same may be modified during ongoing design 
review. 

 

 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that pedestrians are authorized to use the proposed 
sidewalks along Route 694 (Lewinsville Road), within the areas designated as limited access.  

 
 
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that pedestrians and bicyclists are authorized to use 

the proposed shared use path along Route 738 (Old Dominion Drive), within the areas 
designated as limited access.  

 
 
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that pedestrians and bicyclists are authorized to use 

the proposed sidewalk and shared use path along Route 193 (Georgetown Pike), within the areas 
designated as limited access.  
 

 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that pedestrians are authorized to use the proposed 
sidewalk along Live Oak Drive, within the areas designated as limited access.  
 

 
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that pedestrians and bicyclists are authorized to use 

the proposed shared use path along northbound I-495 near the George Washington Memorial 
Parkway, within the areas designated as limited access.  

 

 

 BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Commissioner of Highways is authorized to 
take all actions and execute any and all documents necessary to implement such changes. 

 
 

#### 

 



CTB Decision Brief 

Proposed Limited Access Control Changes (LACCs) 

I-495 Express Lanes Northern Extension (NEXT) from Route 267 (Dulles Toll Road) 

Interchange to the George Washington Memorial Parkway 

Project 0495-029-419, PE101 

 UPC# 113414  

Fairfax County 

 

Issues: The area designated as limited access previously approved for I-495 needs to be modified 
to accommodate the I-495 Express Lanes Northern Extension (NEXT) by approximately three 
(3) miles from Dulles Toll Road Interchange to the George Washington Memorial Parkway in 
the vicinity of the American Legion Bridge to reduce congestion, improve safety and travel 
reliability, and provide additional travel choices. This will require that the existing limited access 
lines previously approved along I-495 be adjusted to accommodate the project. These changes 
require the approval of the Commonwealth Transportation Board (CTB) pursuant to § 33.2-401 
of the Code of Virginia, and 24 VAC 30-401-10 et seq. 
 

Facts: 

 Limited access control for I-495 was previously established on October 4, 1956 by the 
State Highway Commission, predecessor to the CTB, designated the Interstate 
Highway System, including I-495, to be Limited Access Highways in accordance with 
then Article 3, Chapter 1, Title 33 of the 1950 Code of Virginia, as amended, and 
established the limited access line locations and limits as “the final locations of said 
routes, including all necessary grade separations, interchanges, ramps, etc.”. 

 

 State Highway Project 0495-029-419, PE101 (UPC# 113414) provides for the 
extension of the I-495 Express Lanes Northern Extension (NEXT) by approximately 
three (3) miles from Route 267 (Dulles Toll Road) Interchange to George Washington 
Memorial Parkway in the vicinity of the American Legion Bridge to reduce congestion, 
improve safety and travel reliability, and provide additional travel choices. In addition, 
(i) a sidewalk will be provided along Route 694 (Lewinsville Road);  (ii) a shared use 
path will be provided along Route 738 (Old Dominion Drive); (iii) a sidewalk and 
shared use path will be provided along Route 193 (Georgetown Pike); (iv) a sidewalk 
will be provided along Live Oak Drive; and (v) a shared use path will be provided 
along I-495 NB near the George Washington Memorial Parkway Interchange, all within 
the areas designated as limited access.  These improvements will impact the existing 
limited access control lines, as shown on the Limited Access Line Exhibits and the 
Limited Access Control Point Stations and Offsets Table (attached). 

 

 The Virginia Department of Transportation (VDOT) held a Virtual Location and 
Design Public Hearing (“Hearing”) for the Project, including the current and proposed 
locations of the limited access lines, on Monday, October 5, 2020, between 7:00 pm 
and 9:30 pm via Webex and allowed public input to be collected concerning the 
request.  
 

 VDOT held an In-Person (by appointment) Hearing for the Project, including the 
current and proposed locations of the limited access lines, on Thursday, October 8,  
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2020, between 4:00 pm and 8:00 pm at 1234 Ingleside Avenue, McLean, VA 22101, 
and allowed public input to be collected concerning the request. 

 

 Proper notice of the Hearings were given in advance and posted on the Project website, 
and all citizens were given a full opportunity to express their opinions and 
recommendations for or against the Project as presented, their statements being duly 
recorded.  

 

 The economic, social, and environmental effects of the Project have been duly 
examined and given proper consideration and this evidence, along with all other 
relevant evidence, has been carefully reviewed.  

 

 VDOT’s Northern District Office has reviewed and approved the Interchange 
Justification Report Addendum on December 21, 2021, and found that it adequately 
addresses the impacts from the Project and the proposed LACCs. 

 

 The Project is in compliance with National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) 
requirements and a revised Environmental Assessment was prepared under an 
agreement between VDOT and the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA) and a 
Finding of No Significant Impact was approved on June 29, 2021. 

 

 The Project is located within a non-attainment area for ozone; and meets all applicable 
federal and state transportation conformity regulatory requirements as well as air 
quality guidance under NEPA.  A Revised Air Quality Report Technical Report was 
completed by VDOT in coordination with FHWA in May 2021, and was approved by 
FHWA on June 29, 2021, finding that the Project will not cause or contribute to a new 
violation of the National Ambient Air Quality Standards established by the U.S 
Environmental Protection Agency, and thus the Project will not have an adverse impact 
on air quality. 

 

 The Project is in Fairfax County and the County Board of Supervisors endorsed the 
proposed LACCs via resolution at their regular meeting on April 12, 2022 (attached). 

 

 FHWA has provided the approval for State Highway Project 0495-029-419, P101, 
(UPC# 113414) and the proposed LACCs on April 11, 2022 (attached). 

 

 VDOT’s Chief Engineer has determined that the proposed LACCs will not adversely 
affect the safety or operation of the highways.  

 

 The proposed LACCs are in compliance with § 33.2-401 of the Code of Virginia and 
with the policies and requirements of the CTB contained in 24 VAC 30-401-10 et seq. 
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Recommendations: It is recommended, pursuant to § 33.2-401 of the Code of Virginia, and 24 
VAC 30-401-10 et seq., that I-495 continue to be designated as a Limited Access Highway with 
the LACCs modified and/or established as shown on the attached exhibits.  This action will 
modify the limited access line and right of way previously approved by the CTB’s predecessor, 
the State Highway Commission, on October 4, 1956. 
 
Action Required by CTB:  The Code of Virginia § 33.2-401 and 24 VAC 30-401-10 et seq. 

require a majority vote of the CTB to approve the recommended LACCs.  The CTB will be 
presented with a resolution for a formal vote to approve the LACCs for the Project and to 
provide the Commissioner of Highways the requisite authority to execute all documents 
necessary to implement the LACCs. 
 
Result, if Approved: The Commissioner of Highways will be authorized to execute any and all 
documents needed to comply with the resolution, and the I-495 Express Lanes Northern 
Extension (NEXT) Project will move forward. 
 
Options:  Approve, Deny, or Defer. 
 
Virtual Hearing Comments/Reactions: There were a minimum of 180 citizens that participated 
in the Virtual Hearing, exact numbers are unknown due to some individuals joining multiple 
times and other connections that had multiple people present. There were twelve (12) telephone 
participants, twenty-four (24) citizens watching from VDOT’s YouTube Live channel.  
Additionally, there were seventy-nine (79) views of the meeting recording on the 495 NEXT 
project website and/or VDOT’s YouTube Live channel through March 24, 2021. There were 
twenty-nine (29) citizen comments during the virtual public hearing. 

  
In-Person Hearing Comments/Reactions: There were twenty-five (25) citizens who attended 
the In-Person Hearing. There were four (4) comments submitted at the in-person public hearing, 
eight (8) comments provided by the court reporter, and 720 comments sent by mail, email and 
online that were received. There were a total of 761 comments received during the comment 
period as a result of both Hearings. 
 



Re: LACC UPC 113414 I-495 Express Lanes Northern Extension 

(NEXT)

Rogerson, George <george.rogerson@vdot.virginia.gov> Mon, Apr 11, 2022 
10:39 AM 

Lori and Neil,

Thank you very much.

George T. Rogerson, Jr.
Policies & Procedures Section Manager
Location & Design Division / Central Office
Virginia Department of Transportation
804-350-1571 (cell)
george.rogerson@vdot.virginia.gov

On Mon, Apr 11, 2022 at 10:32 AM Lori Snider <Lori.Snider@vdot.virginia.gov> wrote:

I approve of this LACC from a Right of Way & Utilities perspective.

Thank you,

Lori

Lori A. Snider
State Right of Way & Utilities 
Director
Virginia Department of 
Transportation
(434)907-4915 cell
(804)786-5841 office
Lori.Snider@VDOT.Virginia.gov

From: Hord, Neil <neil.hord@vdot.virginia.gov> 

Sent: Monday, April 11, 2022 9:20 AM

To: Lori Snider <Lori.Snider@vdot.virginia.gov> 

Subject: Fwd: LACC UPC 113414 I-495 Express Lanes Northern Extension (NEXT)

Hi Lori,

Please see the attached project related LACC that I received from L&D. I have reviewed 
the package and recommend your approval from a Right of Way and Utilities 
perspective. If you concur, please email George Rogerson your approval. Thank you.

Neil



Neil M. Hord 
Program Manager Property Management 
Right of Way & Utilities Division 
1401 E. Broad Street, 5th Floor 
Richmond, Virginia 23219 
Phone:  (804) 786-4079 
Fax:  (804) 786-1706 
http://pmi.vdot.virginia.gov/ 

---------- Forwarded message --------- 
From: Rogerson, George <george.rogerson@vdot.virginia.gov> 
Date: Thu, Apr 7, 2022 at 8:22 AM 
Subject: Fwd: LACC UPC 113414 I-495 Express Lanes Northern Extension (NEXT) 
To: Hord, Neil <neil.hord@vdot.virginia.gov> 
  

Neil, 
  
I have attached the LACC documents for the above-mentioned project for your review 
and comments for the May 18, 2022 CTB Meeting.  If you have no comments, please 
send an email to Lori recommending your approval of the LACCs.   Please reply no later 
than the COB April 14, 2022. 
  
If you have any questions or concerns, please contact me. 
  
Thank you, 
  

  

George T. Rogerson, Jr. 
Policies & Procedures Section Manager 
Location & Design Division / Central Office 
Virginia Department of Transportation 
804-350-1571 (cell) 
george.rogerson@vdot.virginia.gov 
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April 1, 2021 

 

 

Mr. Thomas Nelson, Jr.  P.E. 

Division Administrator 

Federal Highway Administration 

P.O. Box 10249 

400 N. 8th Street Room 750 

Richmond, Virginia 23240-0249 

 

Attention:  Mr. John Mazur 

 

Interstate I-495 

I-495 Express Lanes Northern Extension (NEXT) 

Project: 0495-029-419, P101 

Federal Project Number NHPP-495-5 (095) 

UPC 113414 

Fairfax County 

Request for Modified Limited Access Line 

 

 

Dear Mr. Mazur, 

 

As you may be aware, The Virginia Department of Transportation (VDOT) is developing plans 

for the referenced State Highway Project, the scope of work involves extending the I-495 

Express Lanes Northern Extension (NEXT) by approximately three miles from Route 267 (Dulles 

Toll Road) Interchange to the George Washington Memorial Parkway in the vicinity of the 

American Legion Bridge to reduce congestion, improve safety and travel reliability, and provide 

additional travel choices. 

 

A sidewalk will be provided along Route 694 (Lewinsville Road), a shared use path will be 

provided along Route 738 (Old Dominion Drive), a sidewalk and shared use path will be provided 

along Route 193 (Georgetown Pike), a sidewalk will be provided along Live Oak Drive; and a 

shared use path will be provided along I-495 NB near the George Washington Memorial Parkway 

Interchange within the areas designated as limited access. 

 

As a result of the design of the Project, the Limited Access Lines need to be modified. 

 



I-495 was designated as a Limited Access Highway by the State Highway Commission, 

predecessor to the Commonwealth Transportation Board, on October 4, 1956.  This Project is in 

compliance with National Environmental Policy Act requirements and a Revised Environmental 

Assessment was prepared under an agreement between VDOT and the Federal Highway 

Administration and a Finding of No Significant Impact was approved on June 29, 2021. 

 

Therefore, VDOT is requesting your concurrence in modifications to the existing limited access 

lines along I-495 as shown on Limited Access Line Exhibits and the Limited Access Control 

Point Stations and Offsets Table (attached). 

 

Attached please find a copy of the Title Sheet, Location Map, Limited Access Line Exhibits and 

the Limited Access Control Point Stations and Offsets Table for the affected areas.   

 

VDOT approves of the Limited Access Control Changes as shown on the Limited Access Line 

Exhibits and the Limited Access Control Point Stations and Offsets Table . We are requesting 

a quick review and approval of these Limited Access Control Changes so that the Commonwealth 

Transportation Board can approve the changes at their meeting on May 18, 2022. 

 

If additional information is needed, please contact me at 804-786-0121 or 

emmett.heltzel@vdot.virginia.gov. 

 

 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 

 

 

Emmett R. Heltzel, P.E. 

State Location and Design Engineer 

 

 

 

 

   Approved: ____________________________ Date____________ 

    

Enclosure 

Exhibits 

Emmett R. 

Heltzel
2022.04.04 

15:26:30 -04'00'

JANICE L 

WILLIAMS

Digitally signed by JANICE L 

WILLIAMS 

Date: 2022.04.11 08:25:17 

-04'00'
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The Honorable W. Sheppard Miller, III 
The Honorable Alison DeTuncq 
The Honorable E. Scott Kasprowicz 
The Honorable Marty Williams
The Honorable Greg Yates

The Honorable Carlos M. Brown

The Honorable Mary Hughes Hynes 

The Honorable Stephen A. Johnsen 
The Honorable Bert Dodson, Jr.
The Honorable Raymond D. Smoot, Jr. 
The Honorable Cedric Bernard Rucker

The Honorable Mark H. Merrill 

The Honorable Frederick T. Stant, III

The Honorable Tom Fowlkes
The Honorable Wayne Coleman

The Honorable Jennifer DeBruhl

The Honorable Stephen C. Brich, P. E. 

Subject: Approval of Limited Access Control Changes (LACCs) for I-495 Express Lanes Northern 
Extension (NEXT) in Fairfax County.

Dear Commonwealth Transportation Board Members:

The Department has initiated the above request for LACCs for your consideration. The proposed LACCs 

on State Highway Project 0495-029-419, PE101; (UPC# 113414) have been determined as a necessary 

design feature and recommended for approval by the Department�s staff.

I have reviewed the staff�s recommendations and determined that approving these LACCs will not 
adversely affect the safety or operation of the affected highway network. I have determined that this 
request should be considered by the Board.

Sincerely,

Barton A. Thrasher, P.E.

Chief Engineer

Bart Thrasher

2022.04.27 08:21:48-04'00'
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Agenda item # 3

RESOLUTION

OF THE

COMMONWEALTH TRANSPORTATION BOARD

May 17, 2022

MOTION

Made By:   Seconded By: 

Action:

Title: Revised FY22-27 Six-Year Improvement Program Transfers

For March 19, 2022 through April 20, 2022

WHEREAS, Section 33.2-214(B) of the Code of Virginia requires the Commonwealth 
Transportation Board (Board) to adopt by July 1st of each year a Six-Year Improvement Program 
(Program) of anticipated projects and programs. After due consideration, the Board adopted a 
Final Fiscal Years 2022-2027 Program on June 23, 2021; and

WHEREAS, the Board adopted a Revised Fiscal Years 2022-2027 Program on January 
12, 2022; and

WHEREAS, the Board authorized the Commissioner, or his designee, to make transfers 
of allocations programmed to projects in the Revised Six-Year Improvement Program of projects 
and programs for Fiscal Years 2022 through 2027 to release funds no longer needed for the 
delivery of the projects and to provide additional allocations to support the delivery of eligible 
projects in the approved Six-Year Improvement Program of projects and programs for Fiscal 
Years 2022 through 2027 consistent with Commonwealth Transportation Board priorities for 
programming funds, federal/state eligibility requirements, and according to the following 
thresholds based on the recipient project; and]

Total Cost Estimate Threshold

<$5 million up to a 20% increase in total allocations
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$5 million to $10 million up to a $1 million increase in total allocations 

>$10 million up to a 10% increase in total allocations up to a 
maximum of $5 million increase in total allocations 

  

  

 WHEREAS, the Board directed that (a) the Commissioner shall notify the Board on a 
monthly basis should such transfers or allocations be made; and (b) the Commissioner shall bring 
requests for transfers of allocations exceeding the established thresholds to the Board on a 
monthly basis for its approval prior to taking any action to record or award such action; and   

 
 WHEREAS, the Board is being presented a list of the transfers exceeding the established 
thresholds attached to this resolution and agrees that the transfers are appropriate. 
 
 NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the Commonwealth Transportation 
Board, that the attached list of transfer requests exceeding the established thresholds is approved 
and the specified funds shall be transferred to the recipient project(s) as set forth in the attached 
list to meet the Board’s statutory requirements and policy goals. 

 
### 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 



CTB Decision Brief 
 

Revised FY2022-2027 Six-Year Improvement Program Transfers 
For March 19, 2022 through April 20, 2022 

 

Issue:   Each year the Commonwealth Transportation Board (CTB) must adopt a Six-Year 
Improvement Program (Program) in accordance with statutes and federal regulations. 
Throughout the year, it may become necessary to transfer funds between projects to have 
allocations available to continue and/or initiate projects and programs adopted in the Program.   
 
Facts:  On January 12, 2022, the CTB granted authority to the Commissioner of Highways 
(Commissioner), or his designee, to make transfers of allocations programmed to projects in the 
Revised Six-Year Improvement Program of projects and programs for Fiscal Years 2022 through 
2027 to release funds no longer needed for the delivery of the projects and to provide additional 
allocations to support the delivery of eligible projects in the Revised Six-Year Improvement 
Program of projects and programs for Fiscal Years 2022 through 2027 consistent with 
Commonwealth Transportation Board priorities for programming funds, federal/state eligibility 
requirements, and according to the following thresholds based on the recipient project:    
 

Total Cost Estimate Threshold 

<$5 million up to a 20% increase in total allocations 

$5 million to $10 million up to a $1 million increase in total allocations 

>$10 million up to a 10% increase in total allocations up to a 
maximum of $5 million increase in total allocations 

 

In addition, the CTB resolved that the Commissioner should bring requests for transfers of 
allocations exceeding the established thresholds to the CTB on a monthly basis for its approval 
prior to taking any action to record or award such action.   
 
The CTB will be presented with a resolution for formal vote to approve the transfer of funds 
exceeding the established thresholds.   The list of transfers from March 19, 2022 through April 
20, 2022 is attached.   
 
Recommendations:  VDOT recommends the approval of the transfers exceeding the established 
thresholds from donor projects to projects that meet the CTB’s statutory requirements and policy 
goals.    

 

Action Required by CTB:  The CTB will be presented with a resolution for a formal vote to 
adopt changes to the Revised Program for Fiscal Years 2022– 2027 that include transfers of 
allocated funds exceeding the established thresholds from donor projects to projects that meet the 
CTB’s statutory requirements and policy goals. 
 
Result, if Approved: If approved, the funds will be transferred from the donor projects to 
projects that meet the CTB’s statutory requirements and policy goals. 

  

Options:  Approve, Deny, or Defer. 

 

Public Comments/Reactions: None  
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Agenda item # 4

RESOLUTION

OF THE

COMMONWEALTH TRANSPORTATION BOARD

May 17, 2022

MOTION

Made By:  Seconded By:

Action: 

Title: Addition of Projects to the Revised Six-Year Improvement Program for 

Fiscal Years 2022-2027 

WHEREAS, Section 33.2-214(B) of the Code of Virginia requires the Commonwealth 
Transportation Board (Board) to adopt by July 1st of each year a Six-Year Improvement Program
(Program) of anticipated projects and programs and that the Program shall be based on the most 
recent official revenue forecasts and a debt management policy; and

WHEREAS, after due consideration the Board adopted a Final Fiscal Years 2022-2027
Program on June 23, 2021; and 

WHEREAS, the Board adopted a Revised Fiscal Years 2022-2027 Program on January 
12, 2022; and

WHEREAS, the Board is required by §§ 33.2-214(B) and 33.2-221(C) of the Code of 

Virginia to administer and allocate funds in the Commonwealth Transportation Fund and the 
Transportation Trust Fund, respectively; and

WHEREAS, § 33.2-214(B) of the Code of Virginia provides that the Board is to 
coordinate the planning for financing of transportation needs, including needs for highways, 
railways, seaports, airports, and public transportation and is to allocate funds for these needs 
pursuant to §§ 33.2-358 and Chapter 15 of Title 33.2 (33.2-1500 et seq.) of the Code of Virginia, 
by adopting a Program; and
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WHEREAS, §§ 33.2-1526 and 33.2-1526.1 authorize allocations to local governing 
bodies, transportation district commissions, or public service corporations for, among other  
things, capital project costs for public transportation and ridesharing equipment, facilities, and 
associated costs; and 

 

WHEREAS, the projects shown in Appendix A were not included in the Revised FY 
2022-2027 Program adopted by the Board on January 12, 2022; and 

 
WHEREAS, the Board recognizes that the projects are appropriate for the efficient 

movement of people and freight and, therefore, for the common good of the Commonwealth. 
 
NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the Commonwealth Transportation 

Board, that the projects shown in Appendix A are added to the Revised Six-Year Improvement 
Program of projects and programs for Fiscal Years 2022 through 2027 and are approved. 

 

#### 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
#### 

 
 



CTB Decision Brief 

 
Addition of Projects to the Revised Six-Year Improvement Program for Fiscal Years 2022 – 
2027  

 
Issue:   Each year the Commonwealth Transportation Board (CTB) must adopt a Six-Year 
Improvement Program (Program) and allocations in accordance with the statutory formula. 
 
Facts:  The CTB must adopt a Program of anticipated projects and programs by July 1st of each 
year in accordance with § 33.2-214(B) of the Code of Virginia. On June 23, 2021, after due 
consideration, the CTB adopted a Final FY 2022-2027 Program. On January 12, 2022, the CTB 
adopted a Revised FY 2022-2027 Program.   
 
Recommendations:  The Virginia Department of Transportation (VDOT) recommends the 
addition of the projects in Appendix A to the Revised Program for FY 2022–2027. 
 
Action Required by CTB:  The CTB will be presented with a resolution for a formal vote to 
add the projects listed in Appendix A to the Revised Program for FY 2022–2027 to meet the 
CTB’s statutory requirements.   
 
Result, if Approved: If the resolution is approved, the projects listed in Appendix A will be 
added to the Revised Program for FY 2022-2027.    

 

Options:  Approve, Deny, or Defer. 

 

Public Comments/Reactions: None  
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Agenda item # 5     

RESOLUTION 
OF THE 

COMMONWEALTH TRANSPORTATION BOARD 
 

May 17, 2022 
 

MOTION 
 

Made By:        Seconded By:        
 

Action:        
 

Title: SMART SCALE Project Second Budget Increase for Interstate 81 at Exit 300 
Southbound Acceleration Lane Extension UPC 111054 in Warren County  

 
 WHEREAS, section 33.2-214.1 of the Code of Virginia, provides that the 
Commonwealth Transportation Board (Board) shall develop a statewide prioritization process for 
certain projects funded by the Board, including those projects allocated funds pursuant to 
sections 33.2-358, 33.2-370 and 33.2-371 of the Code of Virginia, and 
 
 WHEREAS, on December 8, 2021, the Board adopted a revised SMART SCALE 
Prioritization Process to govern screening, scoring and selecting projects for funding pursuant to 
section 33.2-214.1; and 
 
 WHEREAS, Item 12 of the Board’s SMART SCALE Prioritization Process provides 
that a project that has been selected for funding must be re-scored and the funding decision 
reevaluated if there are significant changes to either the scope or cost of the project, such that the 
anticipated benefits relative to funding requested would have substantially changed; and 
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 WHEREAS, Item 12.a. of the Board’s SMART SCALE Prioritization Process further 
provides that if an estimate increases prior to project advertisement or contract award that 
exceeds the following thresholds, and the applicant is not covering the increased cost with other 
funds, Board action is required to approve the budget increase: 
 

i. Total Cost Estimate <$5 million: 20% increase in funding requested 
ii. Total Cost Estimate $5 million to $10 million: $1 million or greater increase in funding 
requested 
iii. Total Cost Estimate > $10 million: 10% increase in funding requested; $5 million 
maximum increase in funding requested; and 

 
 WHEREAS, section 33.2-214 requires projects funded wholly or partially with funds 
from the State of Good Repair Program pursuant to section 33.2-369, the High Priority Projects 
Program pursuant to section 33.2-370, the Highway Construction District Grant Programs 
pursuant to section 33.2-371, the Interstate Operations and Enhancement Program pursuant to 
section 33.2-372, or capital projects funded through the Virginia Highway Safety Improvement 
Program pursuant to section 33.2-373 in the Six-Year Improvement Program to be fully funded 
within the six-year horizon of the Six-Year Improvement Program; and 
 
 WHEREAS, Interstate 81 at Exit 300 Southbound Acceleration Lane Extension UPC 
111054 Project (the Project) was previously submitted for consideration and selected for $3.4 
million in funding through the High Priority Projects Program in the second round of the 
prioritization process pursuant to section 33.2-214.1; and   
 

WHEREAS, the Project was ranked 9 out of 19 projects selected in Round 2 in the 
Staunton District with a score of 11.1; and   

 
 WHEREAS, on June 17, 2020, the Board approved a SMART SCALE budget increase 
for the Project of up to $5.1 million using surplus High Priority Project funds; and    
 

WHEREAS, based on the budget increase, the Project was re-scored resulting in a 
revised score of 4.5 and a decrease in prioritization by seven projects; and   

 
WHEREAS, the Virginia Department of Transportation (VDOT) received bids for the 

Project on April 27, 2022 and determined that the price proposals were responsive and 
represented good competition; and   

 
WHEREAS, based on the price proposals received, the current estimated cost for award 

of the Project exceeds the current budget of $8.5 million (which takes into consideration the prior 
SMART SCALE increase approved by the Board) by $750,741; and   

 
WHEREAS, the Virginia Department of Transportation (VDOT) has reviewed the 

Project’s scope to identify opportunities to remain within the current budget while maintaining 
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substantially the same project benefits and has determined that reducing the Project’s scope in 
order to remain within the current budget would render the Project incapable of achieving 
substantially the same benefits as the original scope; and  

 
WHEREAS, VDOT recommends Board approval of a second SMART SCALE budget 

increase for the Project in the amount of up to $750,741 and use of surplus High Priority Projects 
Program funds (UPC -21770) to fund the increase; and    

 
WHEREAS, this second SMART SCALE budget increase will increase the total 

SMART SCALE budget to date for the Project from the original amount at project selection of  
$3.4 million to approximately $9.3 million; and   

 
WHEREAS, taking into consideration the proposed SMART SCALE budget increase, 

the Project was re-scored resulting in a revised score of 4.1 with no change in prioritization rank; 
and   

 
WHEREAS, the Project has thus far incurred expenditures totaling $917,274.   
 
NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, by the Commonwealth Transportation 

Board, that the second SMART SCALE budget increase in the amount of up to $750,741 for the 
Project is necessary to award and fund the Project and is therefore approved; and 
 

THEREFORE BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, by the Commonwealth Transportation 
Board, that is the Board’s intent and VDOT is directed to allocate surplus High Priority Project 
funds (UPC -21770) to fund the budget increase. 
 
 

#### 
 
 



CTB Decision Brief SMART SCALE Project Budget Increase for Interstate 81 at Exit 300 
Southbound Acceleration Lane Extension Project UPC 111054 in Warren County 

 
Issue:  Interstate 81 at Exit 300 Southbound Acceleration Lane Extension Project (UPC 111054) 
(the Project) was previously selected for funding under the Commonwealth Transportation 
Board’s (Board) SMART SCALE Prioritization Policy/Process. In June 2020, the Board 
approved a $5.1 million budget increase based on a revised Project scope.  The Virginia 
Department of Transportation (VDOT) received bids for the Project on April 27, 2022 and 
determined that the price proposals were responsive and represented good competition, however, 
based on the price proposals, the cost to award the Project exceeds the approved budget by 
$750,741.  VDOT recommends Board approval of a second SMART SCALE budget increase for 
this Project in the amount of up to $750,741 and use of surplus High Priority Project funds from 
UPC -21770 to fund the increase.  Board approval of the budget increase is required. 
 
Facts:  Item 12 of the Board’s SMART SCALE Prioritization Policy/Process, adopted December 
8, 2021, provides that a project that has been selected for funding must be re-scored and the 
funding decision reevaluated if there are significant changes to either the scope or cost of the 
project, such that the anticipated benefits relative to funding requested would have substantially 
changed. 
 
Item 12.a. of the Board’s SMART SCALE Prioritization Process provides that if an estimate 
increases prior to project advertisement or contract award that exceeds the following thresholds, 
and the applicant is not covering the increased cost with other funds, Board action is required to 
approve the budget increase: 

i. Total Cost Estimate <$5 million: 20% increase in funding requested 
ii. Total Cost Estimate $5 million to $10 million: $1 million or greater increase in funding 
requested 
iii. Total Cost Estimate > $10 million: 10% increase in funding requested; $5 million 
maximum increase in funding requested 

 
The Interstate 81 at Exit 300 Southbound Acceleration Lane Extension Project (UPC 111054) 
was previously submitted for consideration and selected for $3.4 million in funding through the 
High Priority Projects Program.  The Project was ranked 9 out of 19 projects selected for funding 
in SMART SCALE Round 2 in the Staunton District with a score of 11.1. 
 
On June 17, 2020, based on a revised Project scope, the Board approved a budget increase of up 
to $5.1 million for the Project using surplus High Priority Projects Program funds so the Project 
could continue to advance.  At that time, the Project was rescored, resulting in a revised score of 
4.5 and a reduced prioritization by 7 projects.  
 
VDOT received bids for the Project on April 27, 2022 and determined that the price proposals 
were responsive and represented good competition.  
 
However, based on the price proposals, the cost to award the Project exceeds the current budget 
of $8.5 million (which takes into consideration the increase from June 2020) by approximately 
$750,741.  



 
VDOT has reviewed the Project’s scope to identify opportunities to remain within the original 
budget while maintaining substantially the same project benefits and has determined that 
reducing the Project’s scope in order to remain within the current budget would render the 
Project incapable of achieving substantially the same benefits.  The Project was rescored based 
on the increased budget, resulting in a score of 4.1, with no change in prioritization. 
 
Thus far, the Project has incurred expenditures of $917,274. 
 
Based on the foregoing, VDOT recommends Board approval of a second SMART SCALE 
budget increase for the Project in an amount of up to $750,741 using surplus High Priority 
Projects Program funds (UPC -21770) to fund the budget increase.   
 
This second SMART SCALE budget increase will increase the total SMART SCALE budget to 
date for the Project from $3.4 million at project selection to approximately $9.3 million.   
 
Recommendation:  VDOT recommends that the Board approve a second SMART SCALE 
budget increase in the amount of up to $750,741 for the Project using surplus High Priority 
Projects Program funds (UPC -21770) to fund the budget increase.  
  
Action Required by CTB:  The CTB will be presented with a resolution for a formal vote to 
approve the SMART SCALE budget increase for the Interstate 81 at Exit 300 Southbound 
Acceleration Lane Extension Project (UPC 111054) and to provide for the Board’s intent and 
direction to fund the increase with surplus High Priority Projects Program funds.    
 
Result, if Approved: If approved, funds will be transferred so that the Project can be awarded.     
 
Options:  Approve, Deny, or Defer.  
 
Public Comments/Reactions: None   
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Agenda item # 6

RESOLUTION

OF THE

COMMONWEALTH TRANSPORTATION BOARD

May 17, 2022

MOTION

Made By:        Seconded By:      

Action:      

Title: Bridge Naming: “Kenneth (Kenny) Fannon Memorial Bridge”

WHEREAS, in accordance with § 33.2-213 of the Code of Virginia, the Scott County 
Board of Supervisors has requested, by resolution dated January 5, 2022, that the 
Commonwealth Transportation Board (CTB), to honor the life and service to his community of 
Mr. Kenneth “Kenny” Fannon, name the bridge on Route 871, Sunbright Highway, at the 
intersection of Route 871 and Route 653, Scott County, as the “Kenneth (Kenny) Fannon
Memorial Bridge”; and

WHEREAS, Scott County, by resolution dated January 5, 2022 has agreed to pay the 
cost of producing, placing and maintaining the signs calling attention to this naming; and

WHEREAS, § 33.2-213 provides that the Virginia Department of Transportation
(VDOT) shall place and maintain appropriate signs indicating the names of highways, bridges,
interchanges, and other transportation facilities named by the CTB and requires that the costs
of producing, placing, and maintaining such signs shall be paid by the localities in which they
are located or by the private entity whose name is attached to the transportation facility so
named.

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, pursuant to § 33.2-213 of the Code of 

Virginia, the CTB hereby names the bridge on Route 871, Sunbright Highway, at the intersection 
of Route 871 and Route 653, Scott County, as the “Kenneth (Kenny) Fannon Memorial Bridge”.
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BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that VDOT is directed to produce, place, and maintain 
the signs calling attention to this naming, and secure payment from Scott County for these 
costs as required by law. 
 

 
#### 

 
 



CTB Decision Brief 

Bridge Naming: “Kenneth (Kenny) Fannon Memorial Bridge” 

 

Issue: Commemorative naming of the bridge on Route 871, Sunbright Highway, at the 
intersection of Route 871 and Route 653, Scott County as the “Kenneth (Kenny) Fannon 
Memorial Bridge”. 

 

Facts: Scott County enacted a resolution on January 5, 2022 to honor the life and contributions 
to his community of Mr. Kenneth “Kenny” Fannon of Scott County, Virginia.   
 
According to the Scott County resolution: 
 
Mr. Fannon lived most of his life in Scott County and graduated from Rye Cove High School 
and Whitney Business College.  He served in the United States Army as a Corporal during the 
Korean War Conflict and later went on to become co-owner and Vice President of Robinette 
Steel for many years. 
 
He founded and organized Scott County’s largest event, Duffield Daze, where he was chairman 
for 36 years.  He was an avid railroad enthusiast and collector and was a 51-year member of the 
National Railway Historical Society.  He provided railroad programs at National Tunnel State 
Park, Southwest Virginia Museum, multiple schools and organizations and also opened the 
Fannon Railroad Museum which was free to visitors.  
 
He served on many local boards including those of the Lonesome Pine Hospital, Scott County 
Chamber of Commerce, Virginia State Parks, Mountain Empire Community College, Scott 
County School Board, Scott County Planning Commission, Scott County Industrial Development 
Authority, Duffield Development Authority and Duffield Fire and Rescue. 
 
After serving his community diligently and selflessly for many years, Mr. Fannon passed away 
in 2021.  
 
Recommendations: The Virginia Department of Transportation (VDOT) recommends this 
request be approved. 

 

Action Required by CTB: The Code of Virginia requires a majority of the CTB members to 
approve a resolution naming a highway or bridge, as appropriate.  A resolution will be provided 
for the Board’s consideration. 

 

Result if Approved: The bridge on Route 871, Sunbright Highway, at the intersection of Route 
871 and Route 653, Scott County will be known as the “Kenneth (Kenny) Fannon Memorial 
Bridge”.  In accordance with law and by resolution, Scott County agrees to pay the costs of 
producing, placing, and maintaining the signs calling attention to this naming. 

 

Options: Approve, Deny, or Defer. 

 

Public Comments/Reactions: VDOT is not aware of any opposition to this proposal.  











Scott County

Scott County

Maintenance Division
CTB MEETING: May 18, 2022

Proposed Bridge Naming:
“Kenneth (Kenny) Fannon Memorial Bridge”

Proposed Bridge Naming 
“Kenneth (Kenny) Fannon 

Memorial Bridge”

871

653

775
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Agenda item # 7

RESOLUTION

OF THE

COMMONWEALTH TRANSPORTATION BOARD

May 17, 2022

MOTION

Made By:        Seconded By:      

Action:      

Title: Bridge Naming: “George S. Frame Memorial Bridge”

WHEREAS, in accordance with § 33.2-213 of the Code of Virginia, the Henry County 
Board of Supervisors has requested, by resolution passed February 22, 2022, that the 
Commonwealth Transportation Board (CTB), to honor the life, service to his community and 
ultimate sacrifice of George S. Frame, name the bridge on Route 1228, Gov. Stanley Highway, 
over the Smith River, Henry County, as the “George S. Frame Memorial Bridge”; and

WHEREAS, Henry County, by resolution passed February 22, 2022 has agreed to pay 
the cost of producing, placing and maintaining the signs calling attention to this naming; and

WHEREAS, § 33.2-213 provides that the Virginia Department of Transportation
(VDOT) shall place and maintain appropriate signs indicating the names of highways, bridges,
interchanges, and other transportation facilities named by the CTB and requires that the costs
of producing, placing, and maintaining such signs shall be paid by the localities in which they
are located or by the private entity whose name is attached to the transportation facility so
named.

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, pursuant to § 33.2-213 of the Code of 

Virginia, the CTB hereby names the bridge on Route 1228, Gov. Stanley Highway, over the Smith 
River, Henry County, as the “George S. Frame Memorial Bridge”.
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BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that VDOT is directed to produce, place, and maintain 
the signs calling attention to this naming, and secure payment from Henry County for these 
costs as required by law. 
 

 
#### 

 
 



CTB Decision Brief 

Bridge Naming: “George S. Frame Memorial Bridge” 

 

Issue: Commemorative naming of the bridge on Route 1228, Gov. Stanley Highway, over the 
Smith River, Henry County as the “George S. Frame Memorial Bridge”. 

 

Facts: Henry County enacted a resolution on February 22, 2022 to honor the life, contributions 
to his community and ultimate sacrifice of George S. Frame who, while serving as a police 
officer with the Bassett Police Department, was killed in the line of duty on March 18, 1923 
while honorably fulfilling his duties of pursuing a dangerous suspect.   
 
Recommendations: The Virginia Department of Transportation (VDOT) recommends this 
request be approved. 

 

Action Required by CTB: The Code of Virginia requires a majority of the CTB members to 
approve a resolution naming a highway or bridge, as appropriate.  A resolution will be provided 
for the Board’s consideration. 

 

Result if Approved: The bridge on Route 1228, Gov. Stanley Highway, over the Smith River, 
Henry County will be known as the “George S. Frame Memorial Bridge”.  In accordance with 
law and by resolution, Henry County agrees to pay the costs of producing, placing, and 
maintaining the signs calling attention to this naming. 

 

Options: Approve, Deny, or Defer. 

 

Public Comments/Reactions: VDOT is not aware of any opposition to this proposal.  





Henry County

Henry County

Maintenance Division
CTB MEETING: May 18, 2022

Proposed Bridge Naming:

“George S. Frame Memorial Bridge”

Proposed Bridge Naming 
“George S. Frame Memorial Bridge”

1228

57

698

57
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Agenda item # 8

RESOLUTION

OF THE

COMMONWEALTH TRANSPORTATION BOARD

May 17, 2022

MOTION

Made By:        Seconded By:      

Action:      

Title: Bridge Naming: “John Hughes Mitchell Memorial Bridge”

WHEREAS, in accordance with § 33.2-213 of the Code of Virginia, the Henry County 
Board of Supervisors has requested, by resolution passed February 22, 2022, that the 
Commonwealth Transportation Board (CTB), to honor the life, service to his community and 
ultimate sacrifice of Constable John Hughes Mitchell, name the bridge on Route 609, Daniels
Creek Road, over the Smith River, Henry County, as the “John Hughes Mitchell Memorial 
Bridge”; and

WHEREAS, Henry County, by resolution passed February 22, 2022 has agreed to pay 
the cost of producing, placing and maintaining the signs calling attention to this naming; and

WHEREAS, § 33.2-213 provides that the Virginia Department of Transportation
(VDOT) shall place and maintain appropriate signs indicating the names of highways, bridges,
interchanges, and other transportation facilities named by the CTB and requires that the costs
of producing, placing, and maintaining such signs shall be paid by the localities in which they
are located or by the private entity whose name is attached to the transportation facility so
named.

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, pursuant to § 33.2-213 of the Code of 

Virginia, the CTB hereby names the bridge on Route 609, Daniels Creek Road, over the Smith 
River, Henry County, as the “John Hughes Mitchell Memorial Bridge”.

                                                                            



Resolution of the Board 
Bridge Naming: “John Hughes Mitchell Memorial Bridge”  
May 17, 2022 
Page 2 of 2 
 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that VDOT is directed to produce, place, and maintain 
the signs calling attention to this naming, and secure payment from Henry County for these 
costs as required by law. 
 

 
#### 

 
 



CTB Decision Brief 

Bridge Naming: “John Hughes Mitchell Memorial Bridge” 

 

Issue: Commemorative naming of the bridge on Route 609, Daniels Creek Road, over the Smith 
River, Henry County as the “John Hughes Mitchell Memorial Bridge”. 

 

Facts: Henry County enacted a resolution on February 22, 2022 to honor the life, contributions 
to his community and ultimate sacrifice of John Hughes Mitchell who, while serving as a deputy 
sheriff with the Henry County Sheriff’s Office, was killed in the line of duty on May 4, 1922 
while honorably fulfilling his duties.   
 
Recommendations: The Virginia Department of Transportation (VDOT) recommends this 
request be approved. 

 

Action Required by CTB: The Code of Virginia requires a majority of the CTB members to 
approve a resolution naming a highway or bridge, as appropriate.  A resolution will be provided 
for the Board’s consideration. 

 

Result if Approved: The bridge on Route 609, Daniels Creek Road, over the Smith River, 
Henry County will be known as the “John Hughes Mitchell Memorial Bridge”.  In accordance 
with law and by resolution, Henry County agrees to pay the costs of producing, placing, and 
maintaining the signs calling attention to this naming. 

 

Options: Approve, Deny, or Defer. 

 

Public Comments/Reactions: VDOT is not aware of any opposition to this proposal.  





Henry County

Henry County

Maintenance Division
CTB MEETING: May 18, 2022

Proposed Bridge Naming:

“John Hughes Mitchell Memorial Bridge”

Proposed Bridge Naming 
“John Hughes Mitchell Memorial Bridge”

609

682

57
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Agenda item # 9

RESOLUTION

OF THE

COMMONWEALTH TRANSPORTATION BOARD

May 17, 2022

MOTION

Made By:        Seconded By:      

Action:      

Title: Bridge Naming: “John J. Johnston Fieldale Bridge”

WHEREAS, in accordance with § 33.2-213 of the Code of Virginia, the Henry County 
Board of Supervisors has requested, by resolution passed February 22, 2022, that the 
Commonwealth Transportation Board (CTB), to honor the life, service to his community and 
ultimate sacrifice of John J. Johnston, name the bridge on Route 701, Field Avenue, over the 
Smith River, Henry County, as the “John J. Johnston Fieldale Bridge”; and

WHEREAS, Henry County, by resolution passed February 22, 2022 has agreed to pay 
the cost of producing, placing and maintaining the signs calling attention to this naming; and

WHEREAS, § 33.2-213 provides that the Virginia Department of Transportation
(VDOT) shall place and maintain appropriate signs indicating the names of highways, bridges,
interchanges, and other transportation facilities named by the CTB and requires that the costs
of producing, placing, and maintaining such signs shall be paid by the localities in which they
are located or by the private entity whose name is attached to the transportation facility so
named.

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, pursuant to § 33.2-213 of the Code of 

Virginia, the CTB hereby names the bridge on Route 701, Field Avenue, over the Smith River, 
Henry County, as the “John J. Johnston Fieldale Bridge”.

                                                                            



Resolution of the Board 
Bridge Naming: “John J. Johnston Fieldale Bridge”  
May 17, 2022 
Page 2 of 2 
 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that VDOT is directed to produce, place, and maintain 
the signs calling attention to this naming, and secure payment from Henry County for these 
costs as required by law. 
 

 
#### 

 
 



CTB Decision Brief 

Bridge Naming: “John J. Johnston Fieldale Bridge” 

 

Issue: Commemorative naming of the bridge on Route 701, Field Avenue, over the Smith River, 
Henry County as the “John J. Johnston Fieldale Bridge”. 

 

Facts: Henry County enacted a resolution on February 22, 2022 to honor the life, contributions 
to his community and ultimate sacrifice of John J. Johnston who, while serving as a police 
officer with the Henry County Police Department, was killed in the line of duty on January 27, 
1945 while honorably fulfilling his duties.   
 
Recommendations: The Virginia Department of Transportation (VDOT) recommends this 
request be approved. 

 

Action Required by CTB: The Code of Virginia requires a majority of the CTB members to 
approve a resolution naming a highway or bridge, as appropriate.  A resolution will be provided 
for the Board’s consideration. 

 

Result if Approved: The bridge on Route 701, Field Avenue, over the Smith River, Henry 
County will be known as the “John J. Johnston Fieldale Bridge”.  In accordance with law and by 
resolution, Henry County agrees to pay the costs of producing, placing, and maintaining the 
signs calling attention to this naming. 

 

Options: Approve, Deny, or Defer. 

 

Public Comments/Reactions: VDOT is not aware of any opposition to this proposal.  





Henry County

Henry County

Maintenance Division
CTB MEETING: May 18, 2022

Proposed Bridge Naming:

“John J. Johnston Fieldale Bridge”

Proposed Bridge Naming 
“John J. Johnston Fieldale Bridge”

701

609
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Agenda item # 10

RESOLUTION

OF THE

COMMONWEALTH TRANSPORTATION BOARD

May 17, 2022

MOTION

Made By:        Seconded By:      

Action:      

Title: Bridge Naming: “Paul Edward Grubb Memorial Bridge”

WHEREAS, in accordance with § 33.2-213 of the Code of Virginia, the Henry County 
Board of Supervisors has requested, by resolution passed February 22, 2022, that the 
Commonwealth Transportation Board (CTB), to honor the life, service to his community and 
ultimate sacrifice of Paul Edward Grubb, name the bridge on U.S. Route 220, Greensboro Road, 
over William F. Stone Highway, Henry County, as the “Paul Edward Grubb Memorial Bridge”;
and

WHEREAS, Henry County, by resolution passed February 22, 2022 has agreed to pay 
the cost of producing, placing and maintaining the signs calling attention to this naming; and

WHEREAS, § 33.2-213 provides that the Virginia Department of Transportation
(VDOT) shall place and maintain appropriate signs indicating the names of highways, bridges,
interchanges, and other transportation facilities named by the CTB and requires that the costs
of producing, placing, and maintaining such signs shall be paid by the localities in which they
are located or by the private entity whose name is attached to the transportation facility so
named.

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, pursuant to § 33.2-213 of the Code of 

Virginia, the CTB hereby names the bridge on U.S. Route 220, Greensboro Road, over William F. 
Stone Highway, Henry County, as the “Paul Edward Grubb Memorial Bridge”.

                                                                            



Resolution of the Board 
Bridge Naming: “Paul Edward Grubb Memorial Bridge”  
May 17, 2022 
Page 2 of 2 
 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that VDOT is directed to produce, place, and maintain 
the signs calling attention to this naming, and secure payment from Henry County for these 
costs as required by law. 
 

 
#### 

 
 



CTB Decision Brief 

Bridge Naming: “Paul Edward Grubb Memorial Bridge” 

 

Issue: Commemorative naming of the bridge on U.S. Route 220, Greensboro Road, over 
William F. Stone Highway, Henry County as the “Paul Edward Grubb Memorial Bridge”. 

 

Facts: Henry County enacted a resolution on February 22, 2022 to honor the life, contributions 
to his community and ultimate sacrifice of Paul Edward Grubb who, while serving as a deputy 
sheriff with the Henry County Sheriff’s Office, was killed in the line of duty on July 2, 1989 
while honorably fulfilling his duties executing a search warrant.   
 
Recommendations: The Virginia Department of Transportation (VDOT) recommends this 
request be approved. 

 

Action Required by CTB: The Code of Virginia requires a majority of the CTB members to 
approve a resolution naming a highway or bridge, as appropriate.  A resolution will be provided 
for the Board’s consideration. 

 

Result if Approved: The bridge on U.S. Route 220, Greensboro Road, over William F. Stone 
Highway, Henry County will be known as the “Paul Edward Grubb Memorial Bridge”.  In 
accordance with law and by resolution, Henry County agrees to pay the costs of producing, 
placing, and maintaining the signs calling attention to this naming. 

 

Options: Approve, Deny, or Defer. 

 

Public Comments/Reactions: VDOT is not aware of any opposition to this proposal.  





Henry County

Henry County

Maintenance Division
CTB MEETING: May 18, 2022

Proposed Bridge Naming:

“Paul Edward Grubb Memorial Bridge”

Proposed Bridge Naming 
“Paul Edward Grubb Memorial Bridge”

782

220

58
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Agenda item # 11

RESOLUTION

OF THE

COMMONWEALTH TRANSPORTATION BOARD

May 17, 2022

MOTION

Made By:        Seconded By:      

Action:      

Title: Bridge Naming: “Willis Herman Ferguson Memorial Bridge”

WHEREAS, in accordance with § 33.2-213 of the Code of Virginia, the Henry County 
Board of Supervisors has requested, by resolution passed February 22, 2022, that the 
Commonwealth Transportation Board (CTB), to honor the life, service to his community and 
ultimate sacrifice of Willis Herman Ferguson, name the bridge on U.S. Route 220 Business, 
North Virginia Avenue, over Reed Creek, Henry County, as the “Willis Herman Ferguson
Memorial Bridge”; and

WHEREAS, Henry County, by resolution passed February 22, 2022 has agreed to pay 
the cost of producing, placing and maintaining the signs calling attention to this naming; and

WHEREAS, § 33.2-213 provides that the Virginia Department of Transportation
(VDOT) shall place and maintain appropriate signs indicating the names of highways, bridges,
interchanges, and other transportation facilities named by the CTB and requires that the costs
of producing, placing, and maintaining such signs shall be paid by the localities in which they
are located or by the private entity whose name is attached to the transportation facility so
named.

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, pursuant to § 33.2-213 of the Code of 

Virginia, the CTB hereby names the bridge on U.S. Route 220 Business, North Virginia Avenue, 
over Reed Creek, Henry County, as the “Willis Herman Ferguson Memorial Bridge”.

                                                                            



Resolution of the Board 
Bridge Naming: “Willis Herman Ferguson Memorial Bridge”  
May 17, 2022 
Page 2 of 2 
 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that VDOT is directed to produce, place, and maintain 
the signs calling attention to this naming, and secure payment from Henry County for these 
costs as required by law. 
 

 
#### 

 
 



CTB Decision Brief 

Bridge Naming: “Willis Herman Ferguson Memorial Bridge” 

 

Issue: Commemorative naming of the bridge on U.S. Route 220 Business, North Virginia 
Avenue, over Reed Creek, Henry County as the “Willis Herman Ferguson Memorial Bridge”. 

 

Facts: Henry County enacted a resolution on February 22, 2022 to honor the life, contributions 
to his community and ultimate sacrifice of Willis Herman Ferguson who, while serving as a 
deputy sheriff with the Henry County Sheriff’s Office, was killed in the line of duty on March 
18, 1975 while honorably fulfilling his duties of assisting a stranded motorist.   
 
Recommendations: The Virginia Department of Transportation (VDOT) recommends this 
request be approved. 

 

Action Required by CTB: The Code of Virginia requires a majority of the CTB members to 
approve a resolution naming a highway or bridge, as appropriate.  A resolution will be provided 
for the Board’s consideration. 

 

Result if Approved: The bridge on U.S. Route 220 Business, North Virginia Avenue, over Reed 
Creek, Henry County will be known as the “Willis Herman Ferguson Memorial Bridge”.  In 
accordance with law and by resolution, Henry County agrees to pay the costs of producing, 
placing, and maintaining the signs calling attention to this naming. 

 

Options: Approve, Deny, or Defer. 

 

Public Comments/Reactions: VDOT is not aware of any opposition to this proposal.  





Henry County

Henry County

Maintenance Division
CTB MEETING: May 18, 2022

Proposed Bridge Naming:

“Willis Herman Ferguson Memorial Bridge”

Proposed Bridge Naming 
“Willis Herman Ferguson Memorial Bridge”
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Agenda item # 12

RESOLUTION

OF THE

COMMONWEALTH TRANSPORTATION BOARD

May 17, 2022

MOTION

Made By:        Seconded By:      

Action:      

Title: Bridge Naming: “George Melvin Brown Memorial Bridge”

WHEREAS, in accordance with § 33.2-213 of the Code of Virginia, the Henry County 
Board of Supervisors has requested, by resolution passed February 22, 2022, that the 
Commonwealth Transportation Board (CTB), to honor the life, service to his community and 
ultimate sacrifice of Investigator George Melvin Brown, name the bridge on U.S. Route 220, 
William F. Stone Highway, over the Smith River, Henry County, as the “George Melvin Brown
Memorial Bridge”; and

WHEREAS, Henry County, by resolution passed February 22, 2022 has agreed to pay 
the cost of producing, placing and maintaining the signs calling attention to this naming; and

WHEREAS, § 33.2-213 provides that the Virginia Department of Transportation
(VDOT) shall place and maintain appropriate signs indicating the names of highways, bridges,
interchanges, and other transportation facilities named by the CTB and requires that the costs
of producing, placing, and maintaining such signs shall be paid by the localities in which they
are located or by the private entity whose name is attached to the transportation facility so
named.

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, pursuant to § 33.2-213 of the Code of 

Virginia, the CTB hereby names the bridge on U.S. Route 220, William F. Stone Highway, over 
the Smith River, Henry County, as the “George Melvin Brown Memorial Bridge”.

                                                                            



Resolution of the Board 
Bridge Naming: “George Melvin Brown Memorial Bridge”  
May 17, 2022 
Page 2 of 2 
 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that VDOT is directed to produce, place, and maintain 
the signs calling attention to this naming, and secure payment from Henry County for these 
costs as required by law. 
 

 
#### 

 
 



CTB Decision Brief 

Bridge Naming: “George Melvin Brown Memorial Bridge” 

 

Issue: Commemorative naming of the bridge on U.S. Route 220, William F. Stone Highway, 
over the Smith River, Henry County as the “George Melvin Brown Memorial Bridge”. 

 

Facts: Henry County enacted a resolution on February 22, 2022 to honor the life, contributions 
to his community and ultimate sacrifice of Investigator George Melvin Brown who, while 
serving as an Investigator with the Henry County Sheriff’s Office, was killed in the line of duty 
on June 26, 1984 while honorably fulfilling his duties of transporting a prisoner.   
 
Recommendations: The Virginia Department of Transportation (VDOT) recommends this 
request be approved. 

 

Action Required by CTB: The Code of Virginia requires a majority of the CTB members to 
approve a resolution naming a highway or bridge, as appropriate.  A resolution will be provided 
for the Board’s consideration. 

 

Result if Approved: The bridge on U.S. Route 220, William F. Stone Highway, over the Smith 
River, Henry County will be known as the “George Melvin Brown Memorial Bridge”.  In 
accordance with law and by resolution, Henry County agrees to pay the costs of producing, 
placing, and maintaining the signs calling attention to this naming. 

 

Options: Approve, Deny, or Defer. 

 

Public Comments/Reactions: VDOT is not aware of any opposition to this proposal.  





Henry County

Henry County

Maintenance Division
CTB MEETING: May 18, 2022

Proposed Bridge Naming:

“George Melvin Brown Memorial Bridge”

Proposed Bridge Naming 
“George Melvin Brown Memorial Bridge”

1404

683

220

220

57



May 2022 CTB Meeting 

DESIGN BUILD PROJECT AWARD 

 
Project Name: Route 29 Widening Phase II 
Project #:   0029-029-350, P101, R201, C501, D612 

UPC:   110329 (PE, RW) and 120509 (CN) 
Contract #:   C00110329DB113 
Location:   Fairfax County, Northern Virginia District 
 

The project limits on Route 29 (Lee Highway) begin 0.208 miles west of Union Mill 
Road and extend to 0.460 miles east of Buckley’s Gate Drive for approximately 2.14 
miles.  The Project will involve the reconstruction and widening of Route 29 from four 
lanes to six lanes for approximately 1.6 miles, while the remaining length involves the 
continuation of the shared-use paths on both sides of Route 29 to provide better bicyclist 
and pedestrian access to the trails at the Fairfax County Parkway/West Ox Road 
interchange.  In addition to the roadway widening, there will also be improvements to 
crosswalks at major intersections and modified signals to accommodate these new 
facilities, as well as modifying access to private residences via frontage roadways. The 
proposed project objectives include improving capacity, vertical alignment (eliminating 
existing bifurcation), pedestrian connectivity, safety at conflict points, drainage facilities, 
and access management along Route 29. 

 

The Project was procured using a two-phase best-value design-build selection process. 

 

Funding Sources:  

UPC 110329 (PE and ROW): Smart Scale and Concession Funds 

UPC 120509 (CN): Smart Scale, Concession Funds, and Local Accounts Receivable 

 

Final Completion Date:  April 29, 2026 

  

Offerors: 

Name                  Price  Combined Score 

Shirley Contracting Company, LLC  $66,855,048.00    85.54 

Allan Myers VA, Inc.    $70,676,777.00    81.45 

Corman Kokosing Construction Company $80,600,000.00    75.31 

  



CTB Meeting 

 
G38 

0460-013-848, C501          Buchanan 

County 

 

The purpose of this project is pave a 6.2-mile segment of roadway connecting Route 460 

Connector Phase I at Station 89+00.00 with Route 121-Corridor Q Intersection at Station 

415+76.25. The Route 460 Connector Phase II Finish Grade project follows the previously 

completed Rough Grade construction (UPC 100707). The rough-grade roadbed was constructed 

to accommodate four lanes, but the typical section for paving has been reduced to two lanes 

with climbing lanes where necessary. The project includes an at-grade intersection with Route 

609 at Bull Gap. The paving project will consist of the placement of aggregate subbase and 

asphalt, as well as installation of final drainage structures, guardrail, striping, and signage, and 

permanent seeding. Surface drainage pipes will be installed or replaced and fore bays will be 

added to existing basins to complete the permanent drainage configuration. Temporary 

activities will include installation of erosion and sediment control structures to include 

temporary sediment basins, sediment traps, silt fence, and temporary seeding. The paving 

project will occur entirely within existing VDOT right-of-way. Construction will be contained 

within previous disturbance associated with the rough-grade roadway template, and no 

additional right-of-way will be acquired. In accordance with requirements of NEPA and in 

cooperation with FHWA, VDOT completed an Environmental Assessment (EA) for US Route 

460 Connector Phase II including Coalfields Expressway (CFX) Interchange Area at Hawks 

Nest Buchanan County, Virginia Project: 0460-013-781, P101; UPC-88140 for the project and 

FHWA issued a FONSI on January 26, 2010. Subsequently, NEPA updates were completed as 

work packages were released for rough-grade roadbed construction. All paving activity falls 

within the previously evaluated NEPA boundaries. As such, no new significant impacts will be 

incurred as a result of the paving project. This project is within existing Limited Access, no new 

right-of-way or utility relocations will be required. This is a Project of Division Interest (PoDI).  

 

Fixed Completion Date: December 01, 2023 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



F89 

0081-093-807 P101, C501, B601          Warren County 

 

The purpose of this project is to extend the Interstate 81 Exit 300 southbound acceleration lane 

from westbound Interstate 66. The scope of the project also includes replacing the existing two-

lane bridge on Interstate 81 over Water Plant Road with a new three lane bridge to carry the 

acceleration lane extension. 

 

In Roadway Phase 1 the two existing lanes of traffic will be maintained and shifted to the 

outside shoulder of south-bound I-81 as the new inside portion of the bridge is constructed. 

Both lanes of traffic will then be moved to the new portion of the bridge in Roadway Phase 2 as 

the outside section of the bridge is constructed. Finally, the two new bridge sections will be tied 

together with a closure pour before switching traffic to the final traffic pattern. 

 

Fixed Completion Date: November 8, 2024 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



G09 

0095-127-970, C501           City of Richmond 

 

The purpose of this project is to improve ramp geometry to allow vehicles to reach higher 

speeds on the on-ramp B thus causing improved merging onto SB I-95/EB I-64. Included in this 

project is the removal of the Brook Road “slip ramp” from westbound Leigh Street. The project 

limits extend from the intersection of Belvidere Street and Leigh Street (but not including any 

work at this intersection) to the merge onto SB I-95/EB I-64.  

 

The majority of the projects will fit within the existing limited access right-of-way, along with 

temporary construction easements from two parcels.  There are sewer and fiber optic lines 

within the projects limits.  Most of the utilities were avoided; however, utilities relocations are 

part of the project. 

 

The project area drains to the City of Richmond’s Combined Sewer System.  Therefore, 

stormwater management requirements are met and no additional facilities or accommodations 

are needed for quantity or quality treatment. 

 

This project is eligible for federal funding and being on the Interstate system, the inclusion of 

dedicated pedestrian or bicycle facilities is not applicable. Yet, the project resulted in marginal 

bicycle and pedestrian accessibility improvements along Belvidere Street. This project has been 

reviewed by the Environmental Division to determine applicable permits required. 

 

Fixed Completion Date: May 21, 2024 

 

 



BID RESULTS FOR THE CTB 
May 18, 2022 

DESIGN-BUILD PROJECT 
 

 
UPC No. & Project No. Location and Work Type RECOMMENDATION Contractor Number 

of Bids 
Bid Amount 

Estimated 
Construction 

Cost 

EE 
Estimate 
Range 

 

 UPC  110329 (PE, RW) 

          120509 (CN) 

 

 

 
0029-029-350 

 

 

 

Contract #C00110329DB113 

 

 

 
Design, ROW, Construction 
& QA/QC  
 
 
 
 

Route 29 Widening Phase II 
 
 
 
Fairfax County, Northern Virginia District 
 
 
The project limits on Route 29 (Lee 
Highway) begin 0.208 miles west of Union 
Mill Road and extend to 0.460 miles east of 
Buckley’s Gate Drive for approximately 
2.14 miles.  The Project will involve the 
reconstruction and widening of Route 29 
from four lanes to six lanes for 
approximately 1.6 miles, while the 
remaining length involves the continuation 
of the shared-use paths on both sides of 
Route 29 to provide better bicyclist and 
pedestrian access to the trails at the Fairfax 
County Parkway/West Ox Road 
interchange.  In addition to the roadway 
widening, there will also be improvements 
to crosswalks at major intersections and 
modified signals to accommodate these 
new facilities, as well as modifying access 
to private residences via a frontage 
roadway. The proposed project objectives 
include improving capacity, vertical 
alignment, pedestrian connectivity, safety 
at conflict points, drainage facilities, and 
access management along Route 29. 

         AWARD Shirley Contracting 
Company, LLC,  
Lorton, VA 

   3 $66,855,048.00 $72,405,800    Lower 

        

Recommended for Award: $66,855,048.00 

  

    

    
  

   






	CTB_Action_Meeting_May_2022
	CTB_Action_Meeting_May_2022
	1
	2
	3
	4
	5
	6
	7
	8
	9
	10
	11
	12
	Bids




